College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee

April 2,  2001
Revised
Present:  Jane Phillips, Kathie Peterson, Kathy Burleson, Kathryn Hanna, Frank Barnwell, John Anderson, Janet Schottel, Tom Soulen, Kathy Ball

The revised minutes of the February 26 meeting were approved.  

Old business
a.  Discussion of survey data.  We will postpone this until our next meeting.

b.  Follow-up on faculty teaching loads.  Dick Poppele had recently distributed copies of a draft written to the Consultative Committee concerning the status and continued excellence of undergraduate teaching in the college.  Members felt that the memo reflects the thinking of the EPC but Frank Barnwell suggested that the subject line be changed to “teaching responsibility” rather than loads.  Committee members were urged to contact Dick with any further changes.

New business
a.  CLE Reviews:  CBS courses that fulfill themes, etc.  John Anderson, the CBS representative to the Council on Liberal Education, distributed a sheet outlining specific criteria for courses in the diversified core containing both the current and proposed texts for the physical and biological sciences.  John related the history that led to the formation of CLE.  The committee is embarking on a 3-4 year rolling review of the courses that fit various cores and themes.  The first year of the review will focus on the physical and biological sciences.  A notice has been sent to the Dean’s Council explaining what the committee hopes to do.  Also a call is being made for revised proposals for courses that are being suggested for the physical/biological sciences diversified core.  John reported that CLE will meet this week and he asked EPC members to let him know of their opinions of the proposed text changes.  

The matter of double dipping was raised.  Some colleges allow students to use the same course to meet both diversified core and various themes.  Kathryn Hanna stated as an example, Biology 1001 fulfills both the requirements for the biological sciences for the diversified core and the environmental perspective theme.  According to the guidelines, anywhere from 20% to 33% of the course coverage should be devoted to a specific topic.  This is supposed to preclude merely tacking on a few lectures that address a specific theme.  Apparently colleges differ on their philosophy toward double dipping.  Since IT majors have such tight curricula, they are encouraged to use the same course to fulfill several requirements.  On the other hand, most CLA majors have ample time to complete coursework, so they are not encouraged to double dip.  Tom Soulen stated that the Senate Committee on Educational Policy (SCEP) was concerned about how tight several degree programs have become and that committee will be discussing this problem.  Kathryn Hanna stated that currently about 12 courses meet the biological science with lab requirement and both Biol 1001 and 1009 in CBS qualify.  In order to meet the diversified core requirement, a course is supposed to introduce the discipline and explain how the practitioners of that discipline think about knowledge.  

All Biological and physical science courses submitted for the core will be reviewed by CLE fall semester.  Janet Schottel asked whether those courses previously approved will gain current approval.  John Anderson replied that there will not be a rubber stamping.  These courses may or may not fit the refined/revised criteria.

Jane Phillips wondered about the non-General College students who are enrolling in GC introductory biology courses.  One term apparently 23% of the students were not in General College.  Kathie Peterson stated that it is relatively rare for CBS students to register for GC courses, but on occasion there are specific GC courses that are of interest to our juniors or seniors.  Kathryn Hanna stated that it is the position of CLA that none of their students should be allowed to register for GC courses unless they are referred, since GC courses are more developmental than other university courses.

Kathie Peterson reported that the junior year seems to be wide open for many Biology majors.  Their introductory math, chemistry, physics and organismic biology courses have been completed and most of their liberal education courses are finished by the end of their sophomore year.  A good result of this is that it opens a semester to study abroad.  It also depends on how many Advanced Placement (AP) credits students have accumulated.  Currently students who have taken AP Biology are given 8-9 credits for a year of high school study.  Most EPC members think that this is an excessive credit allotment.  One high school year should be worth no more than one semester.  Kathryn Hanna stated that many competitive universities will allow no more than 3 credits for an AP course.  Another problem with this, according to Kathie Peterson, is that most of these courses will be accepted with a level 3 grade.  She said she thinks this is only about 45% but she will check to make sure.   Apparently, Linda Ellinger was concerned about how the AP credits compared with university grades.  She found that there was a reasonable correlation between the two.  Another source of blanket credit is the International Baccalaureate Program. However,  these exams are apparently much more rigorous than the AP counterpart, according to Kathie, since students need to score 85% or better to pass.  Kathie stated that some students are admitted with  up to 50 college credits.  We need to address the issue of appropriate number of credits for AP courses at a future meeting.

b.  Course change:  Molecular Evolution (PBio 5221): change designator, name and description.  Kathryn Hanna distributed copies of the previous semester course report for Molecular Evolution (PBio 5221) for two credits that had been approved by the EPC in September 1997.  This course was taught this year as a topics course for three credits.  Both faculty, Georgiana May and Tony Dean are now in EEB and they would like to have the designator changed from PBio to EEB.  Frank Barnwell reported that the EEB Curriculum Committee hasn’t formally met concerning this course but the course does have departmental support.  The course previously met for two hours per week, but the instructors want to add a third hour to be arranged.  There was some concern from the EPC whether the third hour was to be instructor-directed and preferred that it would be.  Kathryn stated that the workload warrants  the additional credit.  There was also some concern about which students the course would serve.  On the course report both undergraduate and graduate/professional majors were indicated as primary targets.  Kathie Peterson stated that a 5xxx number would discourage some undergraduate students.  Perhaps a 4xxx number would be more realistic.  Frank Barnwell offered to speak to Dr. May about our concerns.

c.  Minor course change Biol 3807 (Itasca version of ecology, Biol 3407) from 3 to 4 credits.  Kathryn reported that this summer the faculty member responsible for this course wants to increase the credit load to 4 credits.  Apparently enough hours are being scheduled to meet the necessary number of hours per credit.  Kathie Peterson reported that she also would like to see the course be considered as an undergraduate field course (currently it lacks that designation).  She feels that it would attract more CBS students to Itasca.  Members felt that this should be a permanent change and not one just for this summer’s offering.  A motion was made to approve the change to 4 credits.  It was seconded and passed unanimously.  Kathryn volunteered to make the necessary changes in ECAS and the class schedule.

d.  Sophomore honors course--for discussion.  Kathryn stated that Frank Barnwell has some exciting ideas about adding a sophomore course to our honors program.  However, he will be going on sabbatical next year and Kathryn is actively seeking a pair of co-directors.  One would have responsibility for the lower division students and the other students in the upper division.  Frank distributed a flowchart showing a draft of the proposed CBS honors framework.  The course as proposed, would focus on Human Biology and would include involvement of Medical School faculty.  The curriculum would probably be modular with modules on cutting edge biology, diagnostic tools, topical subjects, ethical problems, undergraduate research, training, writing and data analysis.  This course would serve  80-100 sophomores per year and would require both faculty and teaching assistants.  It would probably be taught twice a year.  

Announcements

1.  Kathie Peterson reported that six CBS students presented at the National Council for Undergraduate Research.

2.  Jane Goodall will present the commencement speech.

3.  Kathryn Hanna reported that the course, Biology of Aging, will be offered at the 3xxx level for two credits spring of 2002.  Jim Curtsinger will teach the course.

The meeting adjourned at 3:35 p.m.

Minutes submitted by Kathy Ball
